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A special meeting of ASTM D02.B0.08, the Test Monitoring Board (TMB), was held on 
Thursday, March 31, 2005 at 3:10 p.m. in the Board Room West of the Embassy Suites O’Hare in 
Chicago, Illinois.  Nine voting members (Greg Shank held the proxy of Abdul Cassim) and two non-
voting members were present.  The attendance roster is shown in Attachment A. 

 
Chairman Gordon Farnsworth reviewed the purpose of the meeting and the agenda, shown in 

Attachment B.  A summary of each agenda item is presented below. 
 

1. Updated TMC Budget Outlook for 2005, 2006, and 2007 
 
 Administrative Guidance Committee (AGC) Chairman Walter Groff presented a report 
(Attachment C) on the Test Monitoring Center (TMC) financial status including revised forecasts for 
2005, 2006, and 2007.  TMC financial performance during the fourth quarter of 2004 suggested that the 
original forecasts developed in August 2004 were not being met due to lower than expected revenue.  In 
January 2005, the AGC asked the TMC to poll the testing laboratories for updated reference testing 
estimates for 2005.  The results of this poll showed a significant reduction in the number of reference tests 
projected for 2005, primarily for gasoline engine tests.  The revised forecasts for 2005, 2006, and 2007 
showed large and increasing shortfalls over this time period as well as erosion of TMC reserve funds.  
The AGC requested a special meeting of the TMB to receive a report from the TMC on potential actions 
to reduce expenses and to discuss options to resolve the expense/revenue imbalance. 
 
 John Zalar presented a review of current operations at the TMC and a summary of trends in 
operating budgets, reference testing, and oil distribution over the period 1996 to 2005 (Attachment D).  
He then discussed potential options to reduce TMC expenses through reductions in staff, including some 
of the anticipated internal and external impacts associated with such actions. 
 
2. Discussion of Budget Outlook Issues 
 
 The TMB discussed the revised forecasts and agreed that they were reasonable based on 
anticipated industry testing activity for the period 2005 through 2007.  It was further agreed that, at the 
present time, there are no known events or requirements that would cause a significant increase in testing 
over the next three years, given that the impact of the new PC-10 category has already been factored into 
the revised forecasts. 
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3. Discussion on Resolution of TMC Expense/Revenue Imbalance 
 
 There was extensive discussion of potential actions to resolve the TMC expense/revenue 
imbalance.  Consideration was given to each of the following solutions: 
 

1. Continue to absorb the imbalance via further reductions in TMC reserve funds. 
2. Increase reference test fees. 
3. Reduce TMC staff. 
4. Combinations of the above. 

 
 Based on the discussion, it was agreed that an immediate action plan was needed to address the 
TMC expense/revenue imbalance and that the action plan should have broad TMB support. 
 
4. Action Plan to Handle TMC Expense/Revenue Imbalance 
 
 Lew Williams made a motion to reduce TMC staff by four positions and increase reference fees 
as needed to balance TMC budgets through 2007, but with a maximum of 25%.  Norbert Nann seconded 
the motion.  The motion failed by a vote of four in favor and five against. 
 
 Greg Shank then made a motion to reduce TMC staff by three positions and increase reference 
fees as needed to balance TMC budgets through 2007, but with a minimum of 20% and a maximum of 
30%.  Norbert Nann seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a vote of nine in favor and zero against. 
 
5. Action Plan Implementation 
 
 The staff reductions were scheduled to be carried out by John Zalar on April 1, 2005 in 
accordance with all relevant Carnegie Mellon University policies.  The AGC was charged with 
recommending to TMB the percentage fee increase that would be needed to balance the TMC budgets 
through 2007.  After TMB review and approval of the recommended fee increase, the TMB will seek the 
approval of ASTM Subcommittee D02.B.    
  
 The next TMB meeting is scheduled for June 20, 2005 in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.  The meeting 
was adjourned at 4:45 p.m.    
 
 
      Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
       
 
      John L. Zalar, Secretary 
      ASTM Test Monitoring Board 
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